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I refer to your letter of 3 October to Zac Goldsmith MP and myself concerning the export of 
live calves and your interpretation of the requirements of Council Regulation 1/2005. 

As calf exports from Great Britain currently originate from a Scottish assembly centre, I am 
replying to explain the situation. 

Firstly I should say that I understand and share the widespread concern about the welfare of 
calves on long journeys across Europe and ideally would like the industry to be able to move 
to a position where all male pure dairy breed calves produced in the UK could be reared and 
have a productive life here, rather than being of such low economic value that they are either 
killed on farm soon after birth, or consigned for export to be reared elsewhere in Europe. Our 
recent Programme for Government contained a commitment to examining the potential for 
new systems of calf rearing in dairy systems. 

However I know from discussions with dairy farmers that this is a very complex problem 
which is why we are working on solutions. We have supported the pioneering approach of 
the Ethical Dairy model, which keeps dairy cows and their calves together for a much longer 
period of time. There are a number of other positive initiatives currently being used and 
developed particularly in relation to breeding. I commend the good progress that the wider 
dairy industry is making in developing strategies, key to which is the use of sexed semen, to 
reduce the number of male dairy calves. The dairy sector is also working to reduce the 
number of animals transported and to investigate home markets, and the Scottish 
Government fully supports this and will continue to engage with the sector, and wider 
interested parties, in this work. 

Scottish Ministers, special advisers and the Permanent Secretary are 
covered by the terms of the Lobbying (Scotland) Act 2016. See 
www. lobbvi ng,scot 
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